
Feb 24 #1                            Scuttlebutt from the Spermaceti Press 
 
The Baker Street Irregulars Press has published two new titles: Clutches of 
a Fiend is the new addition to the Manuscript Series (179 pp., $49.95); 
edited by Steven T. Doyle, it offers a facsimile of the manuscript of “The 
Illustrious Client”, with an annotated transcription and scholarly commen-
tary on the manuscript and on various aspects of the story (the Manuscript 
Series continues to offer readers an opportunity to come close to the mo-
ment when the stories were written, and the commentary is delightful). 
 
Sherlock Holmes and the British Empire, edited by Ross E. Davies (211 pp., 
$29.95), offers the proceedings and papers of the BSI’s conference at the 
Bear Mountain Inn in 2022, with colorful images of the performers, and all 
of their scholarship.  Both of the new titles (and many others) can be or- 
dered at <www.bakerstreetirregulars.com/tag/books>. 
 
Further to the item about Queen Mary’s Doll’s House (Jan 14 #5): The Royal 
Family announced on Jan. 30 that Queen Camilla hosted a reception at Wind- 
sor Castle for authors, illustrators, and binders involved in creating a 
new Modern-Day Miniature Library collection that will be displayed along-
side the Dolls’ House <www.tinyurl.com/yvsxxuz2>.  The 20 authors of the 
new miniature books include Anthony Horowitz (who has contributed “A Tiny 
Ghost Story”).  The Queen has said that the Dolls’ House’s library (which 
has Conan Doyle’s manuscript for “How Watson Learned the Trick”) is “the 
most breath-taking space in the house.” <www.bbc.com/news/uk-68139937>. 
 
The 34-page notebook in which Conan Doyle wrote about spiritualism, up for 
bids this month at RR Auction <www.tinyurl.com/ysa6znrj> (Jan 24 #3), es-
timated at $8,000, sold for $12,378 (including the buyer’s premium). 
 
CBS’ “Watson” (Jan 24 #5) isn’t the only Sherlockian television series in 
the works: according to Variety (Feb. 15) <www.tinyurl.com/kavtm8px>, Da-
vid Thewlis is due as Holmes in “Sherlock & Daughter” (Nov 23 #1) on the CW 
channel with Blu Hunt as his daughter Amelia and Dougray Scott as Mori-
arty. 
 
Howard Ostrom’s “A-Z List of Sherlock Holmes Performers” now has more than 
9,2000 entries (with more than 20,000 images), covering stage, screen, ra-
dio, television, the Internet, and much more; the list’s available on-line 
at <www.nplh.co.uk/a-z-index.html>. 
 
The Jeremy Brett Sherlock Holmes Podcast has announced Brettcon 2024: The 
40th Anniversary Celebration <www.tinyurl.com/mpw9zz3e>, scheduled for May 
25 in Guildford (Surrey).  The podcast <www.sherlockpodcast.com> was cre-
ated by Gus and Luke Holwerda in 2019, and they’ve now hosted more than 40 
episodes that will be of interest to fans of the Granada series.  Episode 
41 is a delightful interview with now-94-year-old June Wyndham Davies, who 
produced the series and tells great stories about it; episode 40 provides a 
discussion of and a link to video of “The Adventure of the Abbey Trea-sure” 
(filmed by Jeremy Brett and Edward Hardwicke in 1988 for the Abbey National 
Bank).  The podcast is well worth exploring, and there’s a hand-some video 
trailer for the convention. 
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Feb 24 #2   An interesting look at the use of artificial intelligence to  
            do research: <www.tinyurl.com/2rweutv2>.  From Google Bard or 
some other AI program, and it’s a grand example of how hilarious (and aw-
ful) the results can be.  Alexander Orlov suggests that you try research-
ing yourself to determine how good an AI program is. 
 
Ray Betzner’s “Mrs. Hudson and the Return of Sherlock Holmes” (with Curtis 
Armstrong as Holmes, Ashley Polasek as Mrs. Hudson, and Ken Ludwig as the 
narrator and the bust), performed at the William Gillette Luncheon in New 
York on Jan. 12, is now on-line in the Inner Circle at the Red Circle of 
Washington’s web-site <www.redcircledc.org>. 
 
The Beacon Society has announced its 2024 R. Joel Senter Sr. Memorial Es- 
say Contest for students in grades 4 through 12; the deadline for submis- 
sions is Apr. 1, and details on the contest (and its history) can be found 
at <www.beaconsociety.com/joel-senter-essay-contest.html>. 
 
The Sherlock Holmes Society of London reports that there has been enough 
interest in their next excursion, to India, Feb. 22-Mar. 9, 2025 (Jan 24 
#3) for them to proceed with planning; details, and a link to a download- 
able and colorful brochure, are at <www.tinyurl.com/44s9fks7>, and there’s 
still time to register interest at their web-site.  A more detailed bro- 
chure will be available in March. 
 
Wanda Dow has found James Moriarty amongst the staff at Utica University 
<www.utica.edu/people/james-moriarty>.  She also offers a chemistry quiz: 
what do you get when you combine tungsten, astatine, sulphur, oxygen, and 
nitrogen? 
 
The Southern Daily Echo has reported (Feb 19) <tinyurl.com/y4629unh> that 
most of the Lyndhurst Park Hotel has been demolished, and showed an image 
of the planned new development.  Conan Doyle is said to have designed the 
entrance of the hotel and its battlement-style terraces in 1912; the Daily 
Telegraph said on Mar. 20, 2021, that a local historian had found a sketch 
that showed that his design for the front façade “was based on the spirit-
ual view of the journey of the soul.” 
 
If you don’t remember Groucho Marx’s “You Bet Your Life” series on NBC-TV, 
here’s a nice excuse to watch it: the final question on Jan. 23, 1958, was 
Sherlockian <www.youtube.com/watch?v=beTpo2KCSFw> (kindly reported by Ann 
Marlowe). 
 
Rodger Garrick-Steele died on Dec. 10, 2020, receiving far less publicity 
when he died than when he was alive and accusing Conan Doyle of murdering 
Bertram Fletcher Robinson (and having an affair with Fletcher Robinson’s 
wife); he worked hard, and unsuccessfully, to arrange for an exhumation of 
Fletcher Robinson, hoping to prove the murder, and he wrote The House of 
the Baskervilles, a book which was translated and published in Japan be-
fore it was published in Britain in 2005.  If you would like to know more 
about him, you can run a word-search for his name in Steve Mason’s compi-
lation of the text of this newsletter from March 1985 onward; it’s on-line 
at <www.beaconsociety.com/scuttlebutt-from-the-spermacetti-press.html>. 
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Feb 24 #3   The Salmagundi Club, in addition to hosting the Coffee House  
            Club’s presentation of Hal Glatzer’s “FlatFinders 1881” during 
the birthday festivities in New York, also hosted the “6th International 
Figure Painting Competition”, which included Sierk van Meeuwen’s attrac-
tive “The Coffee Trader’s Dilemma” which can be seen at the artist’s web-
site <www.sierk.art>.  The inspiration for the painting was Derrick Belan-
ger’s pastiche, published in David Marcum’s anthology The MX Book of New 
Sherlock Holmes Stories, Part VI (2017), and reprinted, together with van 
Meeuwen’s artwork, in Phil Growick’s anthology The Art of Sherlock Holmes 
Global Edition 1 (2020). 
 
Further to the report (Dec 23 #7) on plans for an “Immersive Fort Tokyo” 
theme park to open in Tokyo on Mar. 4, there’s much more about the theme 
park, and its Sherlockian features, at <www.tinyurl.com/bdzk3bb8>. 
 
“And here’s my tao about happiness.  If you want to be happy for an hour, 
smoke some grass.  If you want to be happy for a month, fall in love.  If 
you want to be happy forever, take up book collecting.”  Mark Hime, in the 
latest on-line catalog from Biblioctopus <www.biblioctopus.com>. 
 
Sorry about that: the International Sherlock Holmes Exhibition (Jan 24 #5) 
actually opened in Portland, Ore., on Oct. 10, 2013. 
 
The envelope in which the Sept. 1964 issue of the Baker Street Journal ar- 
rived also contained a copy of a 100-question Sherlockian quiz prepared by 
Elliot Kimball, recommended by Bob Schutz, as one of the most remarkable 
quizzes ever penned.  Now the quiz is being reoffered as part of the Bea-
con Society’s Fortescue Scholarship exam program, and if you would like to 
see (or take) this remarkable quiz, it is available by e-mail from Steve 
Mason <mason.steve8080@gmail.com>. 
 
Art and Chip Sansom’s “The Born Loser” comic strip was nicely Sherlockian 
on Jan. 20 <www.gocomics.com/the-born-loser/2024/01/20>; kindly reported by 
Les Klinger. 
 
A warning for people who buy things from Acorn <www.acrononline.com>: they 
have a 30-day policy for returns (not stated in their catalog or at their 
website); I ordered a present from Acorn for someone months ago, and last 
month learned it was damaged, and they refused to replace it.  So if you do 
order anything from Acorn, don’t delay checking for damage. 
 
Wanda Dow asked: what do you get when you combine tungsten, astatine, sul- 
phur, oxygen, and nitrogen?  The answer’s elementary: W-At-S-O-N.  You’re 
welcome to subscribe to her monthly two-page on-line newsletter Papers on 
the Sundial; it’s free, and she’s at <ha10tot@verizon.net>. 
 
Fiona Maher, author of The Secret of the Cottingley Fairies (Feb 18 #6), 
has followed up the book with a play: “Sherlock Holmes & the Man Who Be-
lieved in Fairies” (which features Holmes, Watson, and Conan Doyle).  The 
play is scheduled for the Edinburgh Festival Fringe later this year, and 
her Crowdfunder web-site <www.tinyurl.com/2d8465r5> offers video of this 
month’s script-in-hand performance this month.  
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Feb 24 #4   The Beacon Society continues to publish its “quarterly gazette  
            for younger Sherlockians everywhere,” and the winter issue of 
Sherlock’s Spotlight is available at their web-site (check the menu at the 
left) <www.beaconsociety.com>; the contents include material both by and 
for younger followers of the Great Detective, and the gazette is intended 
to provide younger Sherlockians with information and entertainment. 
 
The single page of the manuscript of “The Crooked Man” (Jan 24 #3) offered 
at RR Auction on Feb. 22 (with an estimate of $40,000+), went unsold when 
bidding ($32,120 including the buyer’s premium) didn’t reach the reserve.  
Randall Stock discusses the manuscript at <www.tinyurl.com/382c5925>. 
 
The Clients of Adrian Mulliner are planning a meeting on Sept. 26 during 
the upcoming annual meeting of the Wodehouse Society in Nashville, Tenn.  
More information is available from Elaine Coppola <emcoppola@syr.edu> or 
Curtis Armstrong <isle14cj@gmail.com>.  The annual meetings of the Wode-
house Society can be (they claim) “binges on a scale calculated to stagger 
humanity” <www.wodehouse.org/conventionsinfo.html>.  Adrian Mulliner will 
be found in Wodehouse’s pastiche “From a Detective’s Notebook”, first pub-
lished in Punch in 1959 and now on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/3sfbhp96>. 
 
Canonical Cornerstones: Foundational Books of a Sherlockian Library, ed-
ited by Peter Eckrich and Rob Nunn (Indianapolis: Gasogene, 2023; 125 pp., 
$24.95), is a collection of essays by Sherlockians who explain in detail 
why the 17 books they recommend are both useful and enjoyable. 
 
And The Sherlock Holmes Review: 2023 Sherlockian Annual (Gasogene, 2024; 76 
pp., $26.95) celebrates 40 years of Granada’s “Sherlock Holmes” series with 
articles and interviews, plus Ray Betzner’s warm tribute to Old Ir-regular 
Charles E. Honce, and much more. 
 
Also: Sherlock Holmes: Immortal Detective: Selected Writings of Donald A. 
Redmond, Volume 1 (Gasogene, 2024; 216 pp., $28.95), edited by Christopher 
Redmond, is a welcome collection of his father’s articles, notes, and es-
says, from 1964 to 1998, both published and unpublished, offering a wel-
come opportunity to see just how much fun can be had in the world of Sher-
lock Holmes.  Gasogene’s web-site’s at <www.wessexpress.com>. 
 
Country Life continues to publish interesting articles about stately homes 
in Britain, including one (on Jan. 28) on Madresfield Court (in Worcester-
shire) <www.tinyurl.com/yxzv8kyv>; a house that has been owned by the same 
family for more than 900 years. 
 
Historical Dictionary of Sherlock Holmes, by Neil McCaw (Lanham: Rowman & 
Littlefield, 2019; 425 pp., $116.99 cloth/$50.00 paper), offers more than 
1,000 entries on the life and times of Holmes and Conan Doyle, as well as a 
chronology and bibliography; McCaw, who died in 2020, was a professor of 
Victorian literature and culture at Winchester University, and the academ-
ic director of the Arthur Conan Doyle Collection in Portsmouth, and wrote 
that his “idea in writing a historical dictionary on a collection of what 
are ostensibly fictional stories” has been to help readers “begin thinking 
about the stories from other perspectives,” and he has done just that. 
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Feb 24 #5   The Public Domain Review web-site has published a splendid ar- 
            ticle about J. M. Barrie’s My Lady Nicotine, in which he told 
his readers how wonderful it was to smoke the Arcadia mixture in his pipe.  
Barrie was a friend of Conan Doyle, and it’s surely no accident that Sher-
lock Holmes mentions the Arcadia mixture (in “The Crooked Man”) (Barrie’s 
Arcadia mixture actually was Carrera’s Craven mixture, and Carrera happily 
advertised that).  The article (and the book) are conveniently available 
on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/2h8ssnhf>. 
 
It should be noted that Surbrug, in the U.S., marketed an Arcadia mixture, 
quoting Barrie on its tins and cans, quite likely without permission from 
Barrie.  You can find their tins easily at eBay and elsewhere. 
 
It's unique, and advertised at £224,850, Country Life reported on Feb. 1:  
a Land Rover Range Rover that was owned (and used) by Queen Elizabeth II 
<www.tinyurl.com/2jx3x6kk>.  The Duke of Edinburgh drove the car, accom-
panied by the Queen, in 2016 to greet President Obama and the First Lady 
when their helicopter Marine One landed on the grounds of Windsor Castle, 
and then drove them all back to the castle. 
 
Nancy Springer’s Enola Holmes and the Mark of the Mongoose (Nov 23 #1) has 
been nominated for an Agatha (best children’s young adult mystery novel); 
the winners will be announced at Malice Domestic 26 in Bethesda in April.  
The Internet’s always full of rumor about plans for something near or far 
in the future, but there was a report at the Collider web-site on Nov. 7 
<www.collider.com/enola-holmes-3-netflix> that Scott Stuber, chairman of 
Netflix Films, said that “we’re working once again on a screenplay” for a 
third “Enola Holmes” film. 
 
“Visit Toronto” offers a video tour of the Arthur Conan Doyle Collection at 
the Toronto Reference Library <www.youtube.com/watch?v=XfV5_66sAEk>. 
 
The February issue of The District Messenger, the newsletter of the Sher-
lock Holmes Society of London, is the first issue edited by Holly Turner, 
who has succeeded Jean Upton.  The District Messenger does for the Brits 
(and others) what this newsletter does for the Yanks (and others), and all 
its more-than-180 issues are archived on-line at the Society’s web-site at  
<www.sherlock-holmes.org.uk/newsletter>. 
 
The ACD Society had its annual meeting during the birthday festivities in 
New York, on Jan. 11 at the Mysterious Bookshop.  Video of the presenta-
tion its honors by Ross Davies, and a running of this year’s Wessex Cup, is 
on-line at <www.youtube.com/watch?v=h4OPBtt6eZE>. 
 
This month’s auction at Potter & Potter of material from the collections of 
Bob Hess and Roy Pilot made many new owners happy indeed.  The star lot in 
the auction was the manuscript of “Uncle Bernac” that sold for $37,000 
(plus buyer’s premium); Randall Stock’s detailed discussion of the manu-
script in on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/4wbj5pbu>.  Sidney Paget’s dressing 
gown sold for $3,400.  The complete auction catalog (with prices realized) 
is at <www.tinyurl.com/hj3szkzp>. 
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Feb 24 #6   David Kahn died on Jan. 23.  His deep interest in cryptology  
            led him to write The Codebreakers: The Story of Secret Writing 
(1967); it was and is widely regarded as the best book ever written about 
codes and ciphers, and those who deal with them (one of them was Sherlock 
Holmes and the dancing men cipher).  He was appointed scholar-in-residence 
at the National Security Agency in 1995, and he donated his collection of 
books and artifacts to the National Cryptological Museum of the NSA. 
 
Laurie R. King’s new The Lantern’s Dance (Nov 23 #5) has its own page at 
her web-site <https://laurierking.com/books/the-lanterns-dance>, where she 
offers a downloadable reading-group guide to the novel.  Laurie is an ex-
pert at using the Internet to keep her fans interested in her books, and 
her web-site’s well worth exploring. 
 
Laurie also contributed an interesting post about “Sherlock Holmes, That 
Enigma We Know So Well” to the CrimeReads blog on Feb. 14.  She explains 
that “I write Holmes as a character, and it’s startling how much I’ve had 
to make up.” 
 
Neil Nyren offered an impressive look at Laurie R. King’s “Mary Russell” 
series at Crime Reads on Feb. 8 <www.tinyurl.com/3ntvvmtp>.  And there’s 
still time to sign up for her “Russell & Holmes” days in April in Seattle, 
Bethesda, and Nashville <www.laurierking.com/russell-holmes-days>. 
 
The winter issue of the Sherlock Holmes Journal (published twice a year by 
the Sherlock Holmes Society of London) offers the late Russell Merritt’s 
vocative and well-illustrated article “Seeing Paget in Colour”, and much 
more.  Information about subscription, and membership in the Society, will 
be found on-line at <www. tinyurl.com/ysd85wax>. 
 
Illeana Douglas’ Connecticut in the Movies: From Dream Houses to Dark Sub-
urbia (Essex: Lyons Press, 2023; 340 pp., $39.95) is a pleasant and well-
illustrated tribute to films made in, or related to, the state, including 
William Gillette’s “Sherlock Holmes” (1916), because his magnificent home 
Gillette Castle is in the state, and (although not Sherlockian) “Mr. Blan- 
dings Builds His Dream House” (1948), which was directed by H. C. Potter, a 
member of the Baker Street Irregulars. 
 
Holmes, Marple & Poe, co-authored by James Patterson and Brian Sitts (New 
York: Little, Brown, 2024; 341 pp., $30.00), has three private detectives 
(Brendan Holmes, Margaret Marple, and Auguste Poe) solving crimes in mod-
ern-day New York; they’re well aware of their namesakes, and their actual 
identifies are an additional mystery. 
 
Terry Hunt’s presentation about Christopher Morley at the Bryant Library in 
Roslyn, N.Y., on Mar.13 will be available on-line; you can register at the 
Library’s web-site <www.tinyurl.com/57frrswa> (scroll down to “Chris-topher 
Morley Zoom Lecture”).  Morley founded the Baker Street Irregulars, and his 
one-room writing studio, the Knothole, is preserved in the county park 
named in his honor near the Library.  Terry, former senior curator of 
history and supervisor of historic sites for Nassau County, was responsi-
ble for the Knothole for many years. 
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Feb 24 #7   The Beacon Society continues to offer resources to help Sher- 
            lockian societies, and to help people find Sherlockian socie-
ties <www.tinyurl.com/2j486ym2>.  Mike McSwiggin’s interactive map of the 
active geographical societies is useful indeed, and their web-page now has 
my alphabetical list of all of the Sherlockian societies (well, all that I 
know of) that formerly was available at Sherlocktron, so that you can see 
the imaginative names that people have chosen for their societies.  If you 
like numbers, there’s a total of 987 societies on the list, including 477 
active societies. 
 
Social media seems to be an interesting way to reach people who share your 
interests.  Howard Ostrom reports close to 5,000 members (in at least 60 
countries) at Facebook for his “Sherlock Holmes on Screens” (which covers 
stage, screen, radio, television, and the Internet); you can see (or fol- 
low) his posts at <www.tinyurl.com/47v7cufx>. 
 
Will Thomas’ Death and Glory (New York: Minotaur, 2024; 292 pp., $28.00) is 
the latest in the fine series that stars private enquiry agents Cyrus 
Barker (an homage to Holmes’ rival in “The Retired Colourman”) and Thomas 
Llewelyn (his faithful and long-suffering partner); the series now runs to 
15 titles, and this time involves a plot by survivors of the Confederacy 
who hope to revive their lost cause and want possession of a warship that 
was bought from Britain in 1865 but never delivered.  Thomas again offers 
nice plotting and interesting characters. 
 
“It’s nice I’ve been chosen,” Louis Hector said to Edith Meiser, after his 
successful audition for her “Sherlock Holmes” radio series (according to 
Bernes Robert in the Oakland Tribune, Apr. 7, 1935), “I used to play the 
role in England.”  Does anyone know when and where and in what play?  Ac-
cording to Wikipedia, Hector emigrated to the U.S. in 1920. 
 
“The Ministry of Ungentlemanly Warfare” (directed by Guy Ritchie) will be 
released on Apr. 19; the trailer’s on-line at <www.tinyurl.com/42fx89uy>.   
The film, based on Damien Lewis’ book The Ministry of Ungentlemanly War-
fare: How Churchill’s Secret Warriors Set Europe Ablaze and Gave Birth to 
Modern Black Ops (Nov 16 #6) may (or may not) mention that members of the 
Special Operations Executive, which had its headquarters in Baker Street, 
called themselves the Baker Street Irregulars. 
 
“Gilded Newport Mysteries: Murder at the Breakers” is a new movie avail-
able on the Hallmark channel <www.tinyurl.com/ekbr9k96>.  According to a 
review at the Film Fugitives web-site <www.tinyurl.com/2yewh4un> there are 
references to Conan Doyle in the film (and there are plot spoilers in the 
review). 
 
“Mountain creature -- with ‘massive’ head and blue eyes -- discovered as 
new species,” read the headline on a report in the Miami Herald on Feb. 15 
<www.tinyurl.com/ybabj7kn>.  The “mountain creature” is a frog, about 1.3 
inches long, and its species is Caligophryne doylei (Doyle’s mist frog).  
Its Wikipedia entry <www.en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Caligophryne> reports that 
it is found on a tepui on the border between Brazil and Venezuela and was 
named in 2023 in honor of Conan Doyle, author of The Lost World.  
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Feb 24 #8   Elizabeth Crowens’ Hounds of the Hollywood Baskervilles (Ol- 
            ney: Level Best, 2024; 254 pp., $16.95) features young and in- 
experienced private detective Babs Norman and her partner Guy Brandt, who 
have been hired by Basil Rathbone in 1940 to find his kidnapped dog (since 
the police just ask, “Sherlock Holmes has lost his dog?”)  There are other 
movie stars (and other kidnapped dogs), and of course villainy afoot, and 
the story’s told with (sometimes slapstick) humor.  The author will be at 
the Mysterious Bookshop in New York for a launch party on Apr. 4, and her 
web-site’s at <www.elizabethcrowens.com>. 
 
Theatrical news: Ken Ludwig’s “Baskerville” is scheduled at the Bates Ma-
sonic Lodge in Attleboro, Mass., Mar. 1-17 <www.tinyurl.com/sdk5zs2a>. 
 
Tim Kelly’s adaptation of William Gillette’s “Sherlock Holmes” is sched-
uled at the O’Reilly Theatre in Dublin, Ireland, Mar. 7-8; their web-site 
is at <www.oreilleytheatre.com>. 
 
Kent R. Brown’s children’s play “Dracula: A Comic Thriller Starring Shir-
ley Holmes and Jennie Watson” will be performed at the Traveling Players 
Studio in Tysons, Va., Mar. 9-17 <www.tinyurl.com/h3a273h9>.  
 
“The Great Murder Mystery” is a dinner-theater presentation of “The Hound 
of the Baskervilles” scheduled at the Lost Estate in London, Mar. 12-May 24 
<www.tinyurl.com/4hywm73a>. 
 
“Sherlock Holmes and the Case of the Missing Heiress” will be performed as 
an “old-fashioned radio-style play” in New Brunswick, Canada, Mar. 16-23 
<www.tinyurl.com/3yx9dwe4>. 
 
Nick Lane’s “Sherlock Holmes: The Sign of Four” is scheduled at the Robin 
Hood Theatre in Newark-on-Trent, Notts., Mar. 23-26 <www.rhtc.co.uk>.  
 
Kate Hamill’s “Ms. Holmes and Ms. Watson—Apt. 2B is coming up at the Alvi-
na Kraus Theatre in Bloomsburg, Pa., Mar. 28-Apr. 14 <www.bte.org>. 
 
Richard Levin’s “Sherlock Holmes & the Star of Arabia” will be performed at 
Tudor House in Lake Arrowhead, Calif., Apr. 26-May 4; their web-site is at 
<www.heislertheater.com>. 
 
I’ve long described this newsletter as “six or more pages of whatever gos-
sip I find appropriate, much of it quite trivial, but most of it Sherlock- 
ian or Doylean.”  If you would like to run a word-search on a large file 
with all of the text since March 1985 (which is when I entered the compu-
ter age), you can now do that, thanks to Steve Mason, who updates his com- 
pilation each month and kindly posts at the Beacon Society’s web-site at  
<www.beaconsociety.com/scuttlebutt-from-the-spermacetti-press.html>.  If 
you occasionally forget that the PDF of a new issue of this newsletter is 
available on-line, you’re welcome to join the Google Group for monthly re-
minders; just let me know by e-mail. 
 
  The Spermaceti Press: Peter E. Blau, 7103 Endicott Court, Bethesda, MD 
             20817-4401 (301-229-5669) <blau7103@comcast.net> 
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